Select Board Meeting Minutes    December 6, 2021    Zoom Teleconference
     5:30 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne, Andrew Baker (arrived 5:35), and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz.
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: A motion was put forth by Margaret to approve the minutes of November 22. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 2-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Town Hall – Margaret has started meeting individually with Town Hall employees.
Police Department – Andrew said that he and Chief Greg Bardwell had met with the Buckland Selectboard concerning shared police services. Greg had given an initial first sketch of what shared services might look like. Andrew and Greg are not interested in making big changes such as creating a police commission or merging departments. The plan might be to create a MOU for a trial period with Greg supervising both departments. Buckland seemed amenable to that and is eager to move forward. Andrew and Greg will meet again with Buckland acting chief Kurt Gilmore and Selectboard member Barry Del Castilho to create a more detailed proposal.
Terry mentioned that the Police Department policy binder is now available in Town Hall for the Selectboard to read.

Downtown – Andrew and Peggy Sloan from FRCOG met again with Josh Simpson regarding the Singley lot. They have been put in touch with Josiah Simpson, who is a landscape architect. Josiah is willing to develop a more complete landscaping plan for his father’s lot, particularly if there are additional resource to do the work via a public/private agreement. Various funding sources might be available and the Highway Department might be able to help with the work. A landscape plan should be available next month.

Moonlight Magic – The event was a success despite the windy and snowy conditions.

Highway Department – Bob said the crew had been out sanding twice. The salt shed near Cowell Gym is almost complete. All the lumber for the shed came from blown down road side trees and was milled locally.

The new pickup which was approved at Town Meeting is a victim of supply chain disruptions. GM and Dodge trucks are not available. Highway Superintendent Mark Shippee is now looking into Fords. 
Appointments:
6 pm Liquor License Hearing RE: Mohawk Trail Liquor, Inc. 1155 Mohawk Trail – The hearing was opened by Bob at 6 pm. Pamela Miner, dba Happy Trails. Wine, Liquor & Convenience, is seeking to transfer her on-premise all alcoholic beverages liquor license to Mohawk Trail Liquor, Inc. Atty. Tom Truax spoke on behalf of his clients Kishan Patel and Krunal Patel who are purchasing the business and real estate. Attorney Truax stated that the liquor license and the stock are being pledged in this transaction.  Krunal is the owner and manager of Keystone Market. Kishan has worked at the family package store. Both have passed the Massachusetts Package Owners Assn. alcoholic beverage training program and can provide certificates of proof. Atty. Truax said both Patels are very aware of carding requirements and they know how to run a business. The Board was pleased to know the business was being purchased by reputable people who are well known in town. There was no public comment. The hearing was closed at 6:10 pm. It was noted that there were no comments from abutters or other members of the public. A motion was made by Andrew to approve the transfer of an on-premises all alcoholic beverages liquor license from Pamela Miner, dba Happy Trails. Wine, Liquor & Convenience to Mohawk Trail Liquor, Inc. at property located at 1155 Mohawk Trail. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion – Representatives from Selectboards of the three member towns have continued weekly meetings to make requested changes to the proposed district document.
Chief Bardwell RE: Office Space for Emergency Management ​– A letter has been received from Chief Greg Bardwell asking permission to assign that the small office in the police building to the Emergency Management Director. Terry had encouraged Board member to reacquaint themselves with the space. Margaret said her only concern was that most of the time the space would not be in use and perhaps it could be a flex space for others to use. Andrew just wanted to be sure other boards and committees did not want to use the space. Terry assured the Board that there was still the large meeting room and a small office next to hers at Town Hall if any board or committee wanted space once the Town Hall reopens. The Board was in agreement that the EMD should use the space but realize that in the future there could be a need to share it. A motion was made by Margaret to allow the Emergency Management Director to use office space at the Shelburne police station and to review the use on a regular basis in case others might wish to use the space. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
New Business:
Tom Johnson, Energy Committee RE: Permission to Access Mass Energy Insight Database – The Energy Committee recently met with the Western Mass Regional Representative of Green Communities and learned that, with town permission, energy committees could access the database. Terry will draft a letter of authorization allowing the Energy Committee to have “read only” access. A motion was put forth by Margaret to allow the Energy Committee access to the Mass Energy Insight Database on a “read only” basis. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Andrew Baker RE: Request to Include Informational Inserts with Tax Bills ​– Andrew felt inserts in tax bills were another way of improving communication with residents. He had several ideas that could be mentioned in inserts including a survey of how residents would like to be informed. Tax Collector Angle Bragdon explained that the tax bills are outsourced to a Connecticut company for printing, stuffing, and mailing. She was afraid if the Board put in an insert it could set a precedent for other boards and committees wanting to do the same. She asked who would pay for the additional printing and extra postage if that was needed. Andrew had also mentioned the idea of an online newsletter which Bob thought sounded like a good idea, but wondered who would do it. Andrew said he would be willing to start a newsletter but would like to see someone come forward to collect news items and curate the document. He was thinking it would be a one-page newsletter coming out once a month. By being online, there would be little cost involved. As for the inserts in tax bills, Andrew said he would never propose an insert that would increase postage and anyone wanting to insert something would have to get Selectboard approval. Bob’s main concern was the oversight of a town message board by the Selectboard. He wondered what would happen if other town groups, the historical society for example, wanted to add something to the online newsletter. Bob was concerned about the conflict between the press and the government. He would feel better if a third party organized a newsletter. Andrew felt the newsletter could be migrated towards a third party. Margaret suggested perhaps a communications committee could be formed to discuss how to make the idea of a newsletter work. As for a tax bill insert, bills are due to go out by the end of the month and Bob felt getting an insert together was being rushed. Andrew said a main topic on the initial insert would be a survey of how people wanted to receive communication. He said he would be willing to draft the initial one-page insert and receive the residents’ responses. A motion was put forth by Andrew that the Selectboard authorize Andrew Baker to prepare a one-page insert to be included in the December tax bill mailing with the funding for such an insert coming from the Selectboard expense account. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Any Other Business
Next Meeting – The next Board meeting will be held on December 20, at 5:30 pm.
Tax Classification Hearing – There will be a joint meeting of the Selectboard and Board of Assessors on Thursday, December 9, at 5:45 pm for the purpose of the annual tax classification hearing.
Correspondence: 
David Conlon, Colrain, MA RE: State Ethics – Tiny Town Exemption Request – The Tiny Town Exemption allows someone who works in a small town, with a population of less than 3,500 to hold more than one appointed paid position in the town. David is a full-time teacher at BSE and would like to also serve as a part time evening custodian at BSE. A motion was made by Andrew to allow David Conlon to hold two positions, teacher and custodian, at BSE. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Public Comment:  None
Adjournment: At 6:50 pm a motion was made by Andrew to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 2-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
